



MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE GUILD HALL, ASTON CANTLOW 

ON THURSDAY 15TH MAY 2014 – NO. 65.
1. Record of Members Present:
Cllr. Harvey, Chairman, Cllr. Findlay, Cllr. Poole and three members of the public.



Part Meeting: District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence.
2. Apologies:
County Cllr. John Horner
3. Written requests for Disclosable Pecuniary Interests where that interest is not already in the register of members’ interests:



No requests were received.
4. Minutes of the meetings on 10th April 2014:



The minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting and ordinary Parish 

Council meeting were approved by all and signed by the 


Chairman.
5. Public Participation:



Mr. Hannaford requested that the dog bin at the entrance to the 


E5341 be replaced. The Clerk explained that this has been 



ongoing for several months and had been advised last week that 


the bin should be replaced in the next four to five weeks.




District Cllr. Lawrence asked the Clerk to let him have details of 


her correspondence with SDC and said he would chase this up 


on our behalf.




Ms. Edkins asked if we had managed to ascertain whether the 


pumping station at the end of Chapel Lane is now fully 



functioning. Upon investigating this with Severn Trent the Clerk 


was advised that the pumping station is working well and very 


healthy. Call reference number 2001667642 was provided.




Mrs. Flood asked whether a meeting has been arranged for 



discussing the Parish Plan.  Cllr. Harvey advised her that this is 


an item on the agenda for consideration.



As Mr. Evans was unable to attend the meeting he had 



forwarded a note to the Clerk with the following concerns:




SDC GRASS CUTTING:



The standard of grass cutting by SDC is very disappointing.




1st cut carried out in accordance with the map issued to 



operatives, except the verge opposite my house which they 



decided not to cut.



2nd cut only done outside Kings Head and Village Hall and to a 


very poor standard.



Considering that over 50% of Aston Cantlow community grass 


cutting is looked after by residents (e.g verges by their houses) 


surely what SDC has to cut should be done to a reasonable 



standard.



Cllr. Poole has been monitoring the verge cutting and on the 


whole feels that the standard is acceptable.  Cllr. Findlay did 



however, feel that the narrow strip recently cut by WCC between 


the Village Hall and Harebell Cottage is not acceptable and 



agreed to draft a letter to that effect to SDC as clearly their 



contractors forgot to cut that area.



DOG BIN: As discussed with Mr. Hannaford.




CHEVRON SIGN: The sign on the bend in Wilmcote Lane before 




The Old Green has been damage and turned around.  The Clerk 


had already reported this to WCC Highways Dept.




VILLAGE SIGN: The Aston Cantlow finger sign at the junction of 


Bearley Road and Salters Lane needs re-fixing. The Clerk was 


asked to report this to the Highways Dept.
6. District & County Cllr. reports for information only. (Unless known in advance items raised for a decision will appear on the next agenda.)
County Cllr. Horner provided the following report prior to the meeting:

County Council Report 2013-2014
I was elected as County Councillor for Aston Cantlow Division last May for a term of four years.

Before my election I carried out a survey of local issues and was told by you that they were speeding, roads maintenance, flooding and rural crime.  I have looked for ways to alleviate these issues.

The Council sets its budget for four years in the first year of the new council. This year we have seen the end of the budget set in 2010.  In the 2010 budget the Council had to achieve £64 million in savings on its projected spend as its grant from Central Government was capped.  This was achieved and this budget cycle the Central Government grant was further reduced by £112 million.  The Council has achieved this through £92 million in savings and a 2% council tax increase.  In this new budget roads maintenance has been protected.

I was able to arrange for two interactive speed signs to be installed, and a dedicated speed gun for neighbourhood speed watches to use in the Aston Cantlow Division.  I have also managed to arrange for school warning and speed calming signs to be installed in Snitterfield.  In addition funds have been allocated for common land protection in Lye Green and re-seeding rare indigenous grasses in Yarningale Common.

Some of the savings are coming from the Fire and Rescue Service.  There is currently a consultation on changes in working practices.  In part this is required as today only 40% of calls are to fires.  The rest are mainly road accidents.  The objective is to have engines moved around the County and linked to other fire services so that all rural sites can be reached in 10 minutes from an alarm.  Currently the standard is 20 minutes for rural areas and 10 minutes for towns.  Towns where there is a permanent engine do get a better service, but this might fall back to the county target in order to improve the speed to rural sites.

The Boundary Commission is now starting a review of the County Council Divisions and a debate was held in Council on April 10.  Current proposals that have been agreed between all parties dissolves Aston Cantlow Division and some parishes join Alcester Division, and the rest move in Arden Division that runs from the A46 to Earlswood.  However the Boundary Commission will determine the final shape of the Divisions for an election in 2017

There is an independent exercise that the Council is carrying out to move forward on a unitary authority.  Currently opposition from the three northern borough/districts mean it might be a long time in coming.

There has been good news on the provision of Broadband to the District.  Snitterfield had the first high speed fibre optic cabinet powered up in a ceremony attended by the MP, County and District dignitaries on Monday, April 7. New maps and planned roll out are available on the Warwickshire broadband web site.  Homes in the built envelope of parish villages should get high speed broadband next year and those outlying properties over the next two years (not contractual dates!).  The slowest to receive the broadband are properties directly connected to the exchanges that are over one kilometre from the exchange.  New technology is required for these properties and this might arrive in three years.

JOHN HORNER 




District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence advised that the



Stratford-on-Avon District Core Strategy - Proposed Submission 


Document was accepted at a meeting of The Council on 12th 


May.  A further public consultation will take place prior to 



submission to the Inspector.




Cllr. Lawrence also made mention of the planning application for 


Roundhill Lodge, Little Alne – the Officer’s recommendation of 


objection was overturned at the West Area Committee meeting.
7. Planning matters – update on current planning applications:



Planning application No. 13/03252/FUL Roundhill Lodge, Little Alne: Proposed erection of two and single storey side and rear extensions, porch to front and detached garage to side – Approved.




Planning application No. 14/00395/LBC 18 Church Lane, Aston Cantlow: Conservatory at the rear of house and infill under the existing canopy – Listed Building consent approved.


Planning application No. 14/00817/FUL Red Barn, Little Alne: Retrospective permission for the erection of detached garden room to the rear: Pending.



To consider planning application Nos. 14/01107/FUL and 14/01109/LBC Shelfield House, Shelfield: Conversion of cartshed to residential dwelling



Having visited the site, Cllrs. consider that great care has 



been taken in both the design and the use of materials to ensure 


there is no impact on the area or the house. This will enhance 


the area as currently the shed is in a poor state of repair, there 


is adequate access, the design is sympathetic and appears to 


meet all regulations. Based on the above the agreed response is 


to recommend that the application be granted.


To consider planning application No. 14/01124/FUL Rosebank, Shelfield Green: Proposed dormer window to front.



Cllrs. consider that the proposed dormer window would have no detrimental effect and therefore recommend that the application is granted.



To consider planning application No. 14/01228/TREE 4 Chapel Lane: Line of Conifers to be reduced by 50%.



The conifers are not part of any conservation considerations, they block out light and are not an attractive feature therefore Cllrs. recommend that the application is granted.


The following planning applications were received just prior to the meeting therefore not allowing Cllrs. time to give them due consideration. 


Planning application No.14/01219/LBC 18 Church Lane, Aston Cantlow: Amendment to existing permission for rear conservatory to raise cill height of glazed window frame.



Planning application No. 14/01036/FUL Fairfield, Newnham: Single storey front extension and two dormer windows on front roof slope.



Planning application No. 14/01235/TREE Apple Tree Cottage, 25 Bearley road, Aston Cantlow: Cherry: remove.



Cllrs. will forward their responses to the Clerk and, if disagreement is reached on any of them, a meeting will be called to discuss the matter.
8. Progress Report for information only:
Dog Bin: This has still not been replaced and the District Cllr. offered to pursue this on our behalf.
Brook Road: Paul Rimen advised that they have not yet been able to look at the model in enough detail and it is their intention to look at this alongside some work to be carried out during this financial year on the ditch in Wilmcote Lane.
9. Correspondence received:


- Staff Pensions Legal Topic Note 79.


- CSW Broadband update.


- Coventry and Warwickshire Permit Scheme for Works on the 

  Highway.



- Repair and Renew Grants and Warwickshire Flood Reporting



- Advisory from CPRE after the agenda was issued stating that 


  the membership fee will be increased to £36.00 per year from 


  the next renewal.

 
10. Annual Accounts of Aston Cantlow Parish Council for 2013/14:



 
 The Income and Expenditure statement for the year





 ending 31st March 2014 was approved by all Cllrs.. It was 




 proposed by Cllr. Findlay that the Statement, Audit 





 Commission Annual Return and Annual Governance Statement 



 be signed as necessary by the Chairman and Responsible 




 Financial Officer. Cllr. Harvey seconded this proposal and all 



 were in agreement.
11. Consultation: Local Government Boundary Commission – Electoral Review of Warwickshire:



Deferred to the June meeting.
12. Review of Financial Regulations – updated model.



Cllr. Harvey proposed that the updated model be adopted by the 


Parish Council. Cllr. Findlay seconded the proposal and all were 


in agreement.
13. Report on Public meeting regarding a proposal for a Solar PV Park in Newnham:



Cllr. Findlay presented a brief report on this meeting.
14. Parish Plan:




The 21st July was the date agreed by those present for the first 


meeting of the Parish Plan, subject to the Guild Room being 



available – the Clerk was asked to ascertain availability, or, if 


necessary, book a room elsewhere.




Cllr. Harvey said she will draft a notice for the Vine advising 



the date of the meeting as there may be other residents 



interested in participating.



The Clerk to send a copy of the Parish Appraisal 2000 to Ms. 


Edkins and Mrs. Flood.
15. Brook Road Hedge:


Paul Rimen advised that the hedge being maintained is subject 

to an agreement with a local landowner who will carry out work 

to the hedge once County Highways have begun work on ditch 

clearance in Wilmcote Lane, so that this can all be done under a 

single road closure for safety purposes.


Cllr. Findlay is not satisfied that the original agreement to 


replace the hedge, once the ditch had been widened, has not

                 been carried out and agreed to draft a letter to that effect. 

16. E5341:
Mr. Cowley, Client Services Engineer, County Highways South,


advised that it would not be feasible to put a closure on at this 

time of year but the whole issue with some E-roads and their 

condition lends themselves to a blanket closure during winter 

months. This would have to be discussed with their Legal Dept. 

and would have to be approved by the County Council Members.

17. Passageway between Aston Cantlow Club and the bungalows –         
ownership:




Susan Steele, Estates Surveyor advised that when SDC 



transferred land to the Housing Association, the intention was 


always to transfer whole blocks of land and so it is unlikely that 


SDC would have intended to retain ownership of the 




passageway.  She has measured the passageway as 2.73 metres 


wide and this is the same width as is shown on the Land 



Registry plan within the red boundary.



Ms. Steele confirms that it would appear that the passageway 


belongs to Orbit Heart of England
who therefore should take 



responsibility for the tree adjacent to the fence which marks the 


boundary of the social club.



The above information was passed to Orbit but no comment or 


response has been received by the Parish Council to date.

18. Payment of outstanding invoices:

Broker Network (Insurance renewal)


£ 318.88 (200407)

         Aston Cantlow Village Hall


 

     22.75 (200408)


Mrs. E. Butterworth (expenses January – May)

   149.40 (200409)


Mrs. G. Comfort (Internal Audit)



     60.00 (200410)
19. Date of next meeting: 19th June 2014. 
No further business – Chairman closed the meeting at 9.30 p.m.
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